



# **Table of Contents**

| Read Me First  |   |
|--|---|
| Updates and More   | 3 |
| Basics   | 4 |
| What's New in Version 1.1                                  | 5 |
| Introduction   |   |
| Calendar Syncing and Sharing Quick Start                   |   |
| Understand Calendar Basics                                 |   |
| Get an Overview of Important Concepts                      | 9 |
| Learn about Syncing with a Server1                         | 3 |
| Develop a Calendar Strategy1                               | 5 |
| Sync Calendars with the Cloud                              |   |
| Learn about the Major Calendar Server Providers1           | 7 |
| Connect to a Cloud-based Calendar Server                   | 3 |
| Share Calendars with Other People                          |   |
| Learn How Calendar Sharing Works2                          | 5 |
| Share iCloud Calendars28                                   | 8 |
| Share Google Calendars                                     | 0 |
| Share Office 365 (Exchange) Calendars                      | 2 |
| Work with Delegation                                       | 6 |
| Subscribe to Exchange Public Calendars                     | 7 |
| Share Calendars over a Local Network                       |   |
| Understand the Limitations of LAN Sharing                  | 8 |
| Set Up LAN Sharing with BusyCal4                           | 0 |
| Manage Meetings  |   |
| Understand How Meetings Are Supposed to Work (and Why They |   |
| Often Don't)   | 1 |
| Understand How the "Me" Card Is Used40                     | 5 |
| About This Book  |   |
| Ebook Extras   | 7 |
| About the Author   | 8 |
| About the Publisher  | 9 |
| Copyright and Fine Print                                   |   |
| Featured Titles  |   |

# **Read Me First**

Welcome to *Take Control of Calendar Syncing and Sharing with BusyCal,* version 1.1, published in August 2013 by TidBITS Publishing Inc. This book was written by Joe Kissell and edited by Adam Engst.

This book explains the fundamentals of calendar syncing and sharing in OS X and iOS in a simple, nontechnical way. It covers the use of BusyCal 2.5 (and, where it's useful for BusyCal users, the Calendar app in OS X and iOS) with calendar-sharing services such as iCloud, Google Calendar, and Office 365.

Copyright © 2013, alt concepts inc. All rights reserved.

## **Updates and More**

You can access extras related to this ebook on the Web (use the link in Ebook Extras, near the end; it's available only to purchasers). On the ebook's Take Control Extras page, you can:

- Download any available new version of the ebook.
- Download various formats, including PDF, EPUB, and Mobipocket. (Learn about reading this ebook on handheld devices at http:// www.takecontrolbooks.com/device-advice.)
- Read postings to the ebook's blog. These may include new tips or information, as well as links to author interviews. At the top of the blog, you can also see any update plans for the ebook.

If you bought this ebook from the Take Control Web site, it has been added to your account, where you can download it in other formats and access any future updates. However, if you bought this ebook elsewhere, you can add it to your account manually; see <u>Ebook Extras</u>.

#### Sponsored by BusyMac

This book was sponsored by BusyMac. Special thanks to John Chaffee and Dave Riggle for their help, suggestions, and support.



#### Save 50% on Your Next Take Control Ebook Order!

Although this ebook is free (thanks to BusyMac!), most Take Control ebooks cost \$10-\$15. The series covers Apple-related topics such as OS X, iOS, iCloud, Apple Mail, iTunes, AirPort networking, backups, and passwords, as well as various important independent apps. Whether this is your first Take Control ebook or you're a regular customer, we'd like to invite you to save 50% on your next order click here to browse our catalog with the necessary couponembedded link.

Add as many ebooks as you like to the cart and then confirm that this coupon code—CPN21003BUSYCAL—has been applied on the first screen of the cart. If the code doesn't appear, for whatever reason, be sure to enter it at the upper right of the first screen of the cart, without any spaces before or after it.

#### **Basics**

Here are a few rules of the road that will help you read this ebook:

- **Links:** All blue text in this ebook is *hot*, meaning you can click (or tap) it, just like a link on the Web. If you click a link to switch to a different part of the ebook, you can return quickly to where you were if your ebook reader offers a "back" feature. For example, if you use iBooks in iOS to read the EPUB version of this ebook, you can tap the "Back to" link at the lower left of the screen. Or, if you use Preview on the Mac to read the PDF version of this ebook, you can choose Go > Back or press Command-[.
- **Menus:** Where I describe choosing a command from a menu in the menu bar, I use an abbreviated description that puts the name of the menu ahead of the command. For example, at the end of the previous paragraph, "Go > Back" means "choose the Back command from the Go menu."
- OS X names: I sometimes mention features specific to particular versions of OS X, which Apple normally refers to by their names rather than numbers—for example, Mavericks is OS X 10.9 and Mountain Lion is OS X 10.8. To find out which version of OS X your Mac is running, choose Apple > About This Mac.

• **Contextual menus:** In OS X, when you hold down the Control key and click, a pop-up *contextual menu* appears, with commands appropriate to whatever is under the mouse pointer. Controlclicking nearly always works to open a contextual menu, but your mouse or trackpad might support a better method. The default behavior, the alternative methods, and the ways to set them vary depending on the type of input device; the typical alternative (for right-handed users) is to *right-click* with a mouse–click the right-hand mouse button—so that's the term this book uses by default for the action that opens a contextual menu.

#### What's New in Version 1.1

Version 1.1 of this book covers BusyCal version 2.5, which adds support for Exchange accounts (including Office 365). As a result, I've made extensive changes throughout the book and added several new topics, including Office 365 and Share Office 365 (Exchange) Calendars.

## Introduction

Considering the variety of fantastically complicated tasks computers can do with ease—converting spoken words to text, rendering 3D animation, sequencing genomes, and so on—something as pedestrian as keeping one's calendar in sync among several devices should be easy, right? How tough can it be to get a handful of dates, times, and event details to be the same on multiple devices? This seems like the sort of thing that should have become a non-issue about 20 years ago.

And yet, somehow, many of us still struggle daily to get appointments, meetings, and tasks to show up the way we expect on our Macs, iPhones, and other devices. The services that were supposed to make this simpler, such as iCloud, Google Calendar, and Office 365, have in some cases merely added layers of complexity. And if you share calendars with other people or manage meetings for which you want to track invitees' availability, it gets even more confusing. It should all Just Work, but too often, it Just Doesn't.

Part of the problem is that companies providing calendar services— Apple, Google, and Microsoft, I'm looking at you—have typically done a poor job educating their users about what's going on behind the scenes and how to make wise decisions about calendar use. They tell you *what* to do (click here, enter such-and-such an address in this field) but not *why*.

The rather quixotic task I've agreed to undertake in this book is to untangle this tricky business of calendar syncing and sharing in a way that ordinary, nontechnical folk can easily grasp—and to do it in about 50 pages. I've written this to help you understand and make the most of a system that is, to be honest, kind of twisted and inconsistent. I hope that by learning more about how calendar services and applications work, you'll become more comfortable and confident in setting up, syncing, and sharing calendars.

You may already be familiar with the Calendar app that comes with OS X (where it was formerly called iCal) and iOS. BusyCal 2, which I focus on in this book, is a replacement for the Calendar app on OS X— one I've used personally for years. It looks superficially similar to the Calendar app and has many of the same features, but it's easier to use, more customizable, and more flexible than what Apple offers. In most

cases (with a few exceptions that I discuss later), BusyCal and the Calendar app can share the same data, which means you can switch back and forth seamlessly if the need arises.

However, this book is not intended as a user guide for BusyCal. We didn't title this book *Take Control of BusyCal*, and for good reason: BusyCal already has thorough instructions, which you can find at http://www.busymac.com/help/. The online help already does an excellent job of explaining *how* to do stuff in BusyCal. I focus on explaining *why* things work the way they do (and what doesn't work) so you can make smart decisions about managing your calendars.

By the time you're finished reading this short book, you should understand the basics of how calendar servers and clients work, when and why to use iCloud, Google Calendar, or an Exchange server (including Office 365) for syncing and sharing, and how to construct a sensible calendar strategy using BusyCal 2 on your Mac—even if you also use other calendar apps or share calendars with people who do. Along the way, I'll guide you gently but firmly toward practices that will make your life easier and try to dissuade you from those that will add unnecessary complication and pain.

#### **BusyWho?**

This book assumes you have BusyCal 2.5 or later (although it mentions Apple's Calendar app for OS X and iOS where appropriate). BusyCal is a calendar app from BusyMac (http://www.busymac.com/) that works in OS X 10.8 Mountain Lion or later. If you don't already have it, I highly recommend it because it eliminates many of the irritations of Apple's Calendar app and adds useful new features. It's available from the Mac App Store (http://www.busymac.com/buy).

BusyCal is ideal for individuals, families, and small workgroups who want to sync and share their calendars. And, with the support for Exchange servers and other new features added in version 2.5, it's even a great fit for most enterprise users, on par with Outlook's calendar capabilities.

# Calendar Syncing and Sharing Quick Start

You may not need to read this entire book, but because later chapters build on earlier ones, I recommend reading the book in order and skipping any portion that doesn't apply to you. (For example, if you never share calendars over a local network or invite people to meetings, there's no need for you to read the chapters about those topics.) In any case, please start with Understand Calendar Basics, which lays the groundwork for everything that follows.

#### Start on the right foot:

• Get a grip on important concepts and terms; see Understand Calendar Basics.

#### Sync and share your calendars:

- Connect to calendars hosted on iCloud, Google Calendar, Office 365, and other calendar servers with BusyCal on your Mac; see Sync Calendars with the Cloud.
- Give friends, family members, and colleagues read-only or readwrite access to your calendars; see <u>Share Calendars with Other</u> <u>People</u>.
- Find out if you're one of the few people who should be sharing calendars over a local network instead of the cloud; see Share Calendars over a Local Network.
- Invite people to meetings, track responses, and deal with the complexities of meeting invitations; see Manage Meetings.

# Understand Calendar Basics

We've come a long way since the days of manually syncing iCal on our Macs with our PDAs using iSync. (Remember that? If not, count yourself lucky. That was not a happy time.) But some old, outdated concepts have stuck around in our collective unconscious, while some new concepts haven't quite taken hold. As a result, many people have a mental picture of how calendars work that's, well, out of sync with reality!

In this chapter, I paint a new image for you that puts everything in its proper place, without getting too technical. I start by defining some terms and talking about how calendar clients and servers interact (I go into more detail in the next chapter, Sync Calendars with the Cloud). I end the chapter with guidance on developing your own calendar strategy, with links to specific discussions later in the book.

#### **Get an Overview of Important Concepts**

If you're like me, you will arrive at this section ready to skip it. "Hey, I know what a calendar is! I don't need to read a bunch of boring definitions," you may be thinking. Fair enough; I definitely don't want to bore you. But please stick with me for the next few pages, because you may find a few surprising facts along with confirmations of things you already knew or guessed.

Here are the crucial concepts I want to be sure you understand:

• **Event:** An *event* is any activity you want to keep track of that's associated with a date and/or time. In other words, event is a generic term that can apply to anything you might put on your calendar—a birthday, holiday, appointment, meeting, whatever. Some events specify only a day, or a range of days, while others are scheduled for a precise number of minutes or hours, and others recur according to some pattern. But the fact that *some* date or time comes into play is what separates events from tasks.

- **Meeting:** A *meeting* is an event that involves multiple participants. For the purpose of this book, however, we're only talking about events to which you've electronically invited other people (or have been invited by someone else) in such a way that each participant can set their status (such as accepted or declined).
- Task (a.k.a. Reminder or To Do): A *task* is something you want to keep track of that isn't assigned to occur at a specific time. (BusyCal refers to a task as a "to do," while Apple uses the term "reminder"—all three terms refer to the same thing, but I largely stick with "task" to keep it generic.) A task might have no scheduled time at all, or it might be assigned to a date but not a time.

Unlike all-day events such as holidays, which occur on a specific date, tasks can carry forward on your calendar until the date that you mark them as completed. That means if you create a task to pick up the dry cleaning on Thursday and you don't check it off, it'll automatically carry forward on your calendar to Friday.

- **Calendar:** A *calendar* is essentially a collection of events, tasks, or both. You might have a single calendar that contains all your events or several different calendars (for example, one for personal items, one for family items, and one for work items). Every calendar can have a name and a color to help you identify its events in BusyCal or Apple's Calendar app.
- **Server:** A *calendar server* is a computer program that stores calendars for any number of people and makes their data available over a network (usually the Internet) using any of several standard *protocols,* or methods of transferring data.

There are several kinds of calendar servers, including the widely used Microsoft Exchange Server (which also powers the calendar, contacts, and email portions of Office 365), and CalDAV, the most common industry-standard calendar protocol (iCloud, Google, Yahoo Calendar, and Fruux are all CalDAV servers).

If you're interested in the nitty-gritty of how CalDAV works, or are having trouble sleeping, you can read the details of the protocol at http://caldav.calconnect.org/. The short version is this: CalDAV extends WebDAV to be used for transferring data in iCalendar format between clients and servers (where WebDAV is a filetransfer protocol based on HTTP—the protocol of Web serversand iCalendar is a simple text-based format for event and task information). You absolutely do not need to understand any of that, but I thought you might be curious.

• **Client:** A *calendar client* is a program (or app) that runs on a computer or mobile device and connects to a calendar server. The client is what displays your calendars on screen, lets you edit them, and irritates you with all those alarms and pop-up windows you forgot you requested. BusyCal and the Calendar app are both clients for CalDAV and Exchange servers.

In most cases, a client keeps a complete copy of everything in the server-based calendars you connect to, so that you can see and use your calendars even when you're not online. In addition, most clients also give you the option of storing calendars *locally*—that is, right on the device you're using *instead of* on a server. (I'll have more to say about local calendars in the chapter Share Calendars over a Local Network.) For now, if you're wondering where your calendar lives, the most likely answer is that it is stored both on the device you're using *and* on a server somewhere on the Internet.

**The one and the many:** A given client can connect to more than one server at the same time. For example, BusyCal can show iCloud calendars alongside Google calendars.

Cloud Sync: The overused and overhyped term "cloud" has, appropriately enough, a rather nebulous definition. It's often used to mean something like "existing somewhere on the Internet." But that could be true of any server. Cloud services, such as iCloud, Google Calendar, and Office 365, use many computers, in geographically diverse places, to store and distribute data. That way, even if a single server or router were to fail, there would still be multiple paths between your client and the data you want to connect to—it's not just in one place, it's in many. From the client's point of view, syncing a calendar to "the cloud" works exactly the same way as syncing to a single CalDAV or Exchange server; the only difference is the infrastructure used on the other end. As a result, in this book I don't generally distinguish between syncing to a single server and syncing to the cloud.

Syncing involves the client and the server matching up their records and making sure the most recently modified bits on either end are reflected on the other. Whenever an event changes, it gets a time stamp, so the client and server usually have very brief conversations about only those events for which the timestamps don't already match. I explain how to set up cloud sync in the next chapter, Sync Calendars with the Cloud.

• **Fetch and Push:** When the client asks the server if there have been any recent changes, that's called a *fetch* update. When the server says to the client, "Hey, I've got some fresh new data for you here!" that's called a *push* update. Fetch updates can happen on a fixed schedule (such as every 10 minutes) or manually; push updates happen as soon as the data changes on the server. Several different methods of push updates exist, but the details aren't important for this discussion. Suffice it to say that for push to work, the server must support it, the client must have push turned on, and there must be a live network connection between the two.

All things being equal, push is usually better than fetch because it reduces the chances that the same piece of data will change in more than one place in between syncs, which would result in a conflict. However, please be aware of the following points:

- Not all calendar servers support push updates from server to client. Notably, iCloud and Exchange 2010 or later (including Office 365) do, but Google Calendar and Exchange 2007 do not.
- Notice how I said "from server to client" in the last point? That's key, because all clients, and all servers, regardless of their settings, support push updates from the client to the server. For example, if you update an event in BusyCal on your Google Calendar, that change is sent to Google immediately, and if you were to check the Google Web site, you would see it right away. However, a client running on another device won't reflect that change until its next scheduled (or manually initiated) fetch.
- **Sharing:** You can make a calendar of your own available to other users so that it syncs with their calendar clients too. In this book, I generally use the term "sharing" for this activity, although it's sometimes referred to as *delegation* (see Work with Delegation, later). For cloud-based calendars, the server handles the sharing.
- LAN Sharing: When calendars are shared between Macs on your Wi-Fi or Ethernet local area network (LAN) rather than

over the Internet, that's *LAN sharing*. BusyCal supports LAN sharing, but Apple's Calendar app doesn't.

However, there's more to LAN sharing than first meets the eye. BusyCal doesn't act as a CalDAV server on your local network; instead, it uses a simpler publish-and-subscribe model. Any copy of BusyCal on your network can act as a server, *publishing* one or more calendars to make them available to other Macs, and any copy of BusyCal can also act as a client, *subscribing* to calendars published by other Macs on your network. Because any given copy of BusyCal can simultaneously act as a server and a client, this arrangement is sometimes called *peer-to-peer* networking.

With those crucial terms clarified, I want to expand a bit on the notion of syncing calendars on a Mac or iOS device with a server.

#### Learn about Syncing with a Server

I started this chapter with a reference to the bad old days of calendar syncing, in which your Mac held the master copy of your calendar and had to be tediously synced from time to time, over a wired connection, with your mobile devices. But those days are long gone, and I urge you not to think about calendars that way anymore. If you learn just one thing from this chapter, it should be the following:

## When you're syncing calendars with a server, the server—not the client—holds the master copy of your data.

In this respect, calendar servers and clients work much like the IMAP servers and clients you probably use for email. The app running on your Mac or iOS device has a copy of all your data, of course, but that's merely a reflection of what's on the server. Making any change locally immediately pushes that change up to the server, updating the master copy. The changes can then propagate down from the master (via push or fetch) to all the other devices that connect to the same account.

Because every change to your calendars, from any device, goes through that central hub before flowing out to the other devices, your Mac doesn't sync *directly* to your iPhone, say, or another Mac. Instead, everything syncs to the cloud independently. Your Mac isn't the hub; the server is. Just as you no longer sync two devices directly to each other, you also don't sync two *servers* to each other. Although it was once possible to use BusyCal as a makeshift hub to republish an iCloud calendar to Google Calendar (see the sidebar Farewell to Republishing, next), it was never a very good idea and is no longer possible in BusyCal 2. Don't worry about Google Calendar and iCloud showing you exactly the same calendars—madness lies that way. Instead of trying to mirror calendars on completely different servers, simply connect to each of the servers separately on each device.

I should mention, however, that not all servers are created equal. Even though iCloud and Google Calendar both use CalDAV, their capabilities don't align precisely. Read Learn about the Major Calendar Server Providers for more details on the differences.

#### **Farewell to Republishing**

If you used BusyCal 1.x, you may be aware that it had the capability to take an iCloud calendar and republish it to Google Calendar, or to republish an iCloud or Google calendar over your LAN. (If you weren't aware, you didn't miss anything important. You can skip the rest of this sidebar. Move along—nothing to see here.) That capability is gone in BusyCal 2.

One reason republishing no longer exists is that it was inherently fragile; because of the many variables involved in the process that were beyond BusyCal's control, republishing often didn't work reliably, and it led to considerable confusion and grief.

But a more important reason for the change is that it encouraged unnecessarily complicated calendar setups. Letting each client connect to each server independently is much more efficient. Since BusyCal and the Calendar app can connect directly to iCloud, Google Calendar, and Exchange servers at the same time, the biggest reason to republish was to make your iCloud calendars available to yourself on the Google Web site, so that if you were checking your calendars in a browser, you could see them all in one place instead of going to two different sites. It also enabled you to make calendars that were stored on one cloud-based service available in another, for the benefit of those who don't have accounts with the service you use. Although you lose those small conveniences in BusyCal 2, you gain a simpler and more reliable setup.

## **Develop a Calendar Strategy**

Now that you have the basics of calendars and calendar syncing under your belt, your next task is to develop a sensible calendar strategy for yourself (and perhaps for your family or business). Let me begin by laying out a few key suggestions that will make your life easier:

• If possible, use only cloud-based calendars. Even though you can create local calendars in BusyCal or the Calendar app that show up only on the device you're using, doing so makes syncing difficult, if not impossible.

**Note:** Because BusyCal 2 no longer supports OS X's Sync Services framework, *local* calendars in BusyCal 2 don't sync with Apple's Calendar app, or with iOS devices via iTunes. Similarly, local calendars no longer sync to third-party apps that use Sync Services, such as Microsoft Entourage or Outlook. Cloud-based calendars continue to sync just fine!

- As cloud services go, iCloud and Exchange offer more calendar syncing features than Google Calendar (including support for push sync, tasks, and attachments) and superior compatibility with OS X and iOS devices. So, if you have the choice, go with iCloud or Exchange—and between the two, iCloud is the better choice for those who use Apple products exclusively. However...
- While iCloud works better with Macs and iOS devices than Google Calendar does, the opposite is true for Android devices.
- Exchange is best for syncing and sharing with Windows Outlook users in an enterprise setting.
- Whichever cloud provider you choose, you'll have the best results by far if everyone in your family or organization uses the same one.
- Similarly, even though both BusyCal and the OS X Calendar app can connect to any calendar server, because BusyCal has features not found in the Calendar app, you'll have better results using BusyCal on all the Macs that are connecting to the same calendar server rather than mixing the Calendar app and BusyCal.

**Note:** As long as you stick with cloud-based calendars, it's no problem to switch back and forth between BusyCal and Apple's Calendar app.

In the remainder of the book, I help you answer the following additional questions:

- Should I use iCloud, Google Calendar, or Office 365? See Learn about the Major Calendar Server Providers.
- How do I go about syncing my Mac and iOS calendar apps to whichever cloud service(s) I've chosen? See Connect to a Cloud-based Calendar Server.
- I want other people to be able to use one or more of my calendars. Should I be sharing them or syncing them? What's the difference? See Learn How Calendar Sharing Works.
- I've decided that sharing is what I need to do. How do I do that with iCloud, Google Calendar, and Office 365? See Share iCloud Calendars, Share Google Calendars, and Share Office 365 (Exchange) Calendars.
- What about those public calendars I've always subscribed to, such as those with movie release dates or national holidays? See the sidebar Public Calendar Subscriptions.
- Should I use LAN sharing? If so, how? See Share Calendars over a Local Network.
- If I need to schedule meetings and manage attendees, what special considerations should I keep in mind? See Manage Meetings.

# Sync Calendars with the Cloud

Whether you use iCloud, Google Calendar, Exchange, or another cloud-based service, the cloud can serve as a central repository for your calendar data that all your devices can connect to. Syncing calendars to the cloud offers many advantages, but each service has certain idiosyncrasies you must contend with. In this chapter, I explain the key features of major calendar services, how they differ from each other, and how to connect to them from a Mac (using BusyCal or Apple's Calendar app) and an iOS device.

Before I go any further, I want to clarify that when I say "syncing" here, I'm talking about syncing *your own calendars* between the cloud and one or more Macs and iOS devices that you personally use. If you want other people to be able to see what's on your calendar or you want to see what's on theirs, those topics are covered in the following two chapters, Share Calendars with Other People and Share Calendars over a Local Network.

#### Learn about the Major Calendar Server Providers

It's not my purpose in this book to get into the minutiae of protocols and standards, but since you'll be using Apple's Calendar app or BusyCal to connect to one or more calendar servers, a few quick words about CalDAV and Exchange are in order before moving on to particular providers.

#### About CalDAV and Exchange

The CalDAV standard specifies a way for clients and servers to implement calendar services that should provide complete interoperability. However, as with so many things in the computing world, the devil is in the details. For one thing, although CalDAV first saw the light of day in 2003 and was formalized as a standard in 2007, not every implementation of CalDAV is complete or up to date. In addition, the standard continues to evolve, as various groups work together to extend and enhance CalDAV. In June 2012, Scheduling Extensions to CalDAV achieved "RFC" (request for comments) status from the Internet Engineering Task Force, which essentially means the manner in which meetings should be handled in CalDAV has graduated from "strong suggestion" to "requirement."

Why should any of this matter to you? Well, one might assume that since CalDAV is a well-defined standard, whatever is true for one CalDAV server or client is true for all of them. Alas, no such luck. In particular, Apple's implementation of CalDAV differs from Google's implementation, and both differ from what you'll get in any of numerous other CalDAV servers (such as Yahoo Calendar and Fruux). As a result, things that work with one provider won't necessarily work with another.

Furthermore, BusyCal takes advantage of several CalDAV features that iCloud supports behind the scenes, but which Apple's own Calendar apps haven't implemented. The result is that a piece of data that syncs brilliantly between iCloud and several Macs running BusyCal may not show up at all in the Calendar app, or may even be deleted if you modify an event in the Calendar app that you created in BusyCal. (I say more about this ahead, in the iCloud discussion.)

Microsoft's Exchange Server handles not only calendars but also contacts and email. It's been around since 1993, and since Microsoft made all the decisions about its capabilities, it evolved more quickly than CalDAV. However, that's a mixed blessing. Numerous versions of Exchange Server are in widespread use, and not all of them have the same features. For example, Exchange Server 2010 and 2013 support push notifications, but Exchange Server 2007 doesn't. Unfortunately, it's often difficult for ordinary users to tell which version of Exchange Server they're connecting to. Furthermore, several third-party calendar providers use their own implementations of Microsoft's Exchange protocols, which introduce still more variables.

Of the many CalDAV and Exchange calendar server providers, however, a few major players stand out, especially for Mac users. Here are some facts you should know about them.

#### iCloud

Apple's free iCloud service (http://www.apple.com/icloud) offers push synchronization of calendars (including tasks), contacts, notes, and Safari bookmarks; an email account; document syncing for selected OS X and iOS apps; and a variety of other useful features. You can access most of your data, including your calendars, in a Web browser, or using client software included with every Mac and iOS device (as well as with BusyCal and other third-party apps).

**Tip:** If you want to learn all the ins and outs of iCloud, allow me to recommend my book *Take Control of iCloud*.

iCloud uses a fairly modern and complete implementation of CalDAV, and is constantly being updated and improved to support the latest standards (unlike Google Calendar). BusyCal is optimized for use with iCloud, as it supports syncing both events and tasks, as well as other data types unique to BusyCal, such as graphics and tags.

Unlike Google Apps, iCloud offers no way for you to use its services with your own domain name. One implication of this is that if you're using iCloud for your calendars and you send out meeting invitations, they may not come from your preferred business email address. (See Where Meeting Invitations Come From for more about this confusing situation.)

In iCloud (as well as in OS X 10.8 or later and iOS), calendars and task lists are treated as separate entities—you use the Calendar app on your Mac, iOS device, or the iCloud Web site, to view and edit events, while using a different app, Reminders, to manage your tasks. (You can read Apple's description of this bifurcation at http://support.apple.com/kb/ HT4969.) BusyCal, on the other hand, shows you both events and tasks (or to do items) in the same window, which was also the case in iCal (as the Calendar app was called prior to Mountain Lion).

**Note:** Some calendar servers still combine events and tasks on the same calendar, but the trend is shifting toward splitting them. BusyCal is compatible with both types of calendar servers—those that combine events and tasks on the same calendar and those that require events and tasks to be stored on different calendars. The BusyMac Web site helpfully lists other iCloud quirks (for details, read http://www.busymac.com/tc/caldav-limitations.html), but I'm happy to say BusyCal 2 overcomes most of the iCloud-related limitations earlier versions had. All things considered, iCloud is a fine (not to mention free) choice for hosting your calendars in the cloud.

#### **Google Calendar**

Anyone with a Google account can create, edit, and share calendars online at http://calendar.google.com/. Google accounts are free, and include access to a long list of other features too, including Gmail, Google Drive, Google+, and so on. Anyone who wants to use Google products with their own domain name can sign up for a Google Apps account (http://www.google.com/enterprise/apps/business/)—free for individuals and groups of up to ten users but also available in paid varieties with additional features for businesses and larger groups.

Google Calendar was available only via the Web at first; client access via CalDAV was a later addition. By the time that happened, Google had already made certain decisions about what could and could not be done with calendars, and those limitations are reflected in its (somewhat outdated) CalDAV implementation too. For example:

- Google lets you add tasks (a.k.a. reminders or to dos) on its Web site, but these are not accessible to clients such as Apple's Reminders app and BusyCal.
- Google Calendar doesn't support push updates over CalDAV.
- Some actions (such as creating or sharing calendars) that can be performed within BusyCal or the Calendar app for iCloud calendars require a trip to the Google Calendar Web site to accomplish for Google calendars.
- Even though there's an experimental Google Calendar Labs setting whereby you can enable attachments to events, these attachments don't sync over CalDAV, and neither BusyCal nor the Calendar app will let you attach a file to an event in a Google calendar.

Google also distinguishes between your primary calendar—the one it creates for you by default—and secondary calendars (additional calendars you create yourself). Secondary calendars have certain restrictions:

- Although BusyCal can display both primary and secondary calendars without any extra steps, the Calendar app in OS X requires a visit to the Delegation view of the Accounts preference pane (see Work with Delegation, ahead).
- To add secondary calendars to the Calendar app in iOS, you must follow an odd procedure that involves going to a special Web page *on each device* and choosing which calendars you want that device to be able to access. (For details, go to http://support.google.com/ calendar/bin/answer.py?hl=en&answer=151674 and read the information under "Sync Multiple Calendars.")
- If you create a meeting on a secondary calendar (see Manage Meetings), the Google servers will not deliver your invitations by email; they'll appear only on the Google Calendar Web site.

Those issues aside, Google Calendar is widely used, reliable, and arguably better suited for business applications than iCloud. (It's also the better choice for people who use neither OS X nor iOS, but I assume most readers of this book have a Mac or iOS device.)

#### Office 365

Microsoft Office 365 is a subscription-based online suite that offers users access to a variety of cloud-based services. There are currently seven different Office 365 plans to choose from, each with its own combination of features. For the purposes of this book, we're concerned only with the business plans, all of which include access to an Exchange server (for calendar, contacts, and email) via a Web browser or clients such as BusyCal or Outlook. See http:// office.microsoft.com/business/.

Although Office 365 uses Exchange behind the scenes, BusyCal offers a distinct Office 365 account type to simplify setup, so you need not concern yourself with some of the details that other (especially older) Exchange servers require.

#### **Other Calendar Servers**

Because iCloud and Google Calendar are the dominant CalDAV services for Mac users, those are the ones I pay the most attention to in this book. However, in theory—and leaving aside any weird implementation details that could affect compatibility—both BusyCal and Apple's Calendar app should be able to connect to pretty much any CalDAV server, of which there are many other choices.

If you're looking for a cloud-based service for calendar syncing (plus contacts, perhaps), you might consider a provider such as Fruux (https://fruux.com/, currently free but with paid accounts planned for the future) or Yahoo Calendar (http://calendar.yahoo.com/, free). But such services are just the beginning.

You can find a fairly long (but not exhaustive or entirely up to date) list of CalDAV server implementations at http://caldav.calconnect.org/ implementations/servers.html. The list includes both commercial and open-source software, and these servers are, in turn, used by a great many businesses and online calendar providers. For example, if you sign up for a business account with MacServ (http://macserv.com/), you'll find yourself using the Kerio Connect server, which includes not only CalDAV but also contacts and email.

Although I don't recommend it, you could—if you were so inclined and of a suitably geeky disposition—install one of these server apps on a Mac of your own, to provide CalDAV services to computers on your local network and on the Internet. If that idea tempts you, the easiest way to run a CalDAV server is to buy OS X Server, a \$19.99 add-on to OS X. Among many other features, it includes Calendar Server (formerly called iCal Server), which is yet another implementation of CalDAV. But be warned: running your own CalDAV server is not a trivial undertaking, and in almost every case you'll be much happier using a free or paid CalDAV server run by someone else.

Likewise, Office 365 is just one of many Exchange server providers. If you'd like to use Exchange but not Office 365, try a Web search for "hosted Exchange provider." You'll find options such as Intermedia (http://www.intermedia.net/), Mail2Web (http://mail2web.com/ business-email/), Rackspace (http://www.rackspace.com/emailhosting/hosted-exchange/), and hundreds of others. You can also install your own Exchange Server if you have a suitable hardware and network setup (Exchange Server runs only on Windows), but it's expensive and nontrivial to set up and manage.

#### **Connect to a Cloud-based Calendar Server**

Once you know which service you want to use, connecting requires little more than entering your username and password, and in some cases a server address. Since the process is largely self-explanatory, I provide just an overview here, with links to where you can learn more.

**Note:** Since the iOS Calendar app uses a much different approach, I mention it separately ahead—see Connect to a Cloud-based Server with the iOS Calendar App.

#### Connect to a Cloud-based Server from BusyCal

On a Mac running BusyCal 2, you'll most likely find that any cloudbased accounts you previously configured (either in the Mail, Contacts & Calendars pane of System Preferences or in an earlier version of BusyCal) are set up automatically, and at most require you to reenter your password.

However, if you need to set up a new account, do the following:

- 1. In BusyCal, choose BusyCal > Preferences and click Accounts.
- 2. Click the plus \star button at the bottom.
- 3. In the dialog that appears, enter your username (which is usually your email address) and password, choose the type of server (such as iCloud, Google, or Exchange) from the Server Type pop-up menu, and click OK.
- 4. In BusyCal's Accounts preference pane, you can optionally change any of the default settings, which vary somewhat by the type of server you're connecting to. The one you're most likely to change is the Refresh Calendars setting, which specifies how often BusyCal checks for updates (Push is an option on this menu only for servers that support push updates.)

**Tip:** Because scheduled updates are necessary only for incoming changes, not for updating the server with changes you make locally, a refresh rate of every 15 minutes is nearly always sufficient.

- 5. Close the Preferences window. Then, in BusyCal's main window, look in the sidebar for the newly added account. Check or uncheck each calendar in the account (of which there may be one or several) to show or hide it.
- 6. Right-click (or Control-click) the calendar name in the sidebar to display a pop-up menu with additional options, such as a Get Info command (for changing the name and various other settings) and a Color submenu (for changing the color of calendar entries).

To learn about the many other ways you can customize calendars in BusyCal, refer to the BusyCal help at http://www.busymac.com/help/.

#### **Connect to a Cloud-based Server with the iOS Calendar App**

There's no BusyCal app for iOS, but that's no problem—you can use the built-in Calendar and Reminders apps on your iOS device to connect to all the cloud-based calendars you access on your Mac with BusyCal.

All accounts are handled centrally in the Settings app. Tap Settings > Mail, Contacts, Calendars; then, tap Add Account, tap an account type, and enter your credentials. The exact steps depend on the type of account you're using. For specific instructions on connecting an iOS device to iCloud, Google Calendar, or Exchange, see http:// www.busymac.com/tc/ios.html.

# Share Calendars with Other People

Sharing a calendar from iCloud, Google Calendar, or Exchange enables a family member, friend, or colleague to see everything on the calendar—and optionally gives them the power to make additions, changes, or deletions.

In this chapter, I explain the ins and outs of calendar sharing—how it works and how to share your calendars from BusyCal, the iCloud Web site, the Google Calendar Web site, or the Office 365 Web site.

I also briefly discuss *delegation*, and why you might need to know about this slightly different approach to calendar sharing. And I've included a sidebar about publishing and subscribing to read-only public calendars (such as holidays and sporting events).

## Learn How Calendar Sharing Works

At the risk of repeating the obvious, *syncing*—covered in the previous chapter, Sync Calendars with the Cloud—is what you do to ensure that your own cloud-based calendars are the same on all your own personal devices. *Sharing*, on the other hand, is what you do to enable other people to see (and, if you wish, edit) those calendars; I cover that in this chapter for syncing via the cloud, and in the next chapter (Sync Calendars over a Local Network) for syncing on a local network. Any given calendar can be both synced and shared.

Because cloud-based calendars live on a server, you must, by definition, sync them if you want to use them in an app like BusyCal or Apple's Calendar—by setting up the calendar account on your Mac or iOS device, you're instructing the device to sync with the online calendar. Sharing is an optional extra step. **Meet and share:** Meetings are another form of sharing; when you invite people to a meeting (see <u>Manage Meetings</u>, two chapters ahead), you are in effect sharing just one event from your calendar with them. Your calendar need not be shared in order to invite someone to a meeting. And, even if you have shared a calendar with someone, you might want to invite them to a meeting that's already on your calendar—the fact that you have an event scheduled for suchand-such a time doesn't necessarily imply that they should attend!

Basically, if you want someone to be able to see *everything* on your cloud-based calendar—whether or not you also want them to have write access or attend your meetings—you want to share your calendar.

You can share an iCloud or Exchange calendar (including Office 365) from within BusyCal or Apple's Calendar app; to share a Google calendar, you must make a trip to the Google Calendar Web site. (For other CalDAV calendars, the way sharing works depends on the server; see Work with Delegation for more information.) Regardless of where you set up sharing, the server—not your calendar app—is responsible for making it available to other people. Even if all your Macs and iOS devices are turned off, your calendars remain available to everyone you've shared them with, and they can all sync the shared calendars with all of their Macs and iOS devices.

You have two main choices to make when sharing calendars:

• **Public or private?** A public calendar is one anyone in the world can connect to—*as long as they know the calendar's address*. Public calendars are always read-only.

Sharing an iCloud or Exchange calendar publicly doesn't add the calendar to a public list or directory that someone might stumble across; it simply results in the creation of a URL on a server somewhere that anyone who knows it can enter into their own calendar client—it's still semi-private in the sense that it's protected by obscurity.

However, the same is not true of Google calendars you share publicly; by default Google includes such calendars in public Web and Calendar search results. (You can opt to keep calendar details private and reveal only your free/busy availability, but that mostly defeats the purpose of sharing a calendar.) For some interesting background information on public calendar sharing, read the sidebar Public Calendar Subscriptions, ahead.

A private calendar is available only to the specific people you invite, and you can give each person read-only or read-write access. To access your private calendar, someone must log in to their (iCloud or Google) account using the email address you entered when sharing the calendar with them.

**In and out:** You can share a calendar as both public and private, thus giving some people read-write access (see the next point) while enabling anyone to view the events.

• **Read-only or read-write?** You can optionally give write access to any or all of the people you share a calendar with privately; when you do, they can add, modify, and delete events—and optionally, in the case of Google Calendar, change the set of people with whom it's shared. About the only thing they can't do is delete the calendar. Exchange calendars offer three levels of access: in addition to read-write (Editor) and read-only (Reviewer) roles, there's a Contributor role, which means the person can create and read events, but can't edit or delete existing events.

When you share a calendar, nothing changes for you as the calendar's owner—the only difference you may notice is a small M icon next to the calendar's name in BusyCal or the Calendar app indicating that it's shared. Sharing doesn't affect syncing, although you may (depending on your settings) see notifications when other people make changes to your calendar. Similarly, if you connect to a calendar someone else has shared with you, it behaves in every way like a calendar of your own (including syncing to any and all devices on which you've set up the relevant account)—the only difference is a read-only M icon in BusyCal if the person sharing the calendar hasn't given you write access.

With that background out of the way, I want to say a few words about the specific features and limitations of calendar sharing in iCloud, Google Calendar, and Office 365 and provide a brief outline of how to share calendars in each service.

## Share iCloud Calendars

Sharing calendars in iCloud is considerably easier than sharing them with Google Calendar or any other CalDAV server. The process is particularly smooth and seamless if the people you're sharing with use 10.8 Mountain Lion or later on a Mac, or iOS 5 or later on an iOS device. However, you should be aware of two limitations:

- Although anyone can connect to a publicly shared iCloud calendar, the people with whom you share your calendars privately must have an iCloud account. If you share a calendar privately with someone who doesn't have an iCloud account, they'll be invited to set one up, after which they can connect to your calendar.
- Regular calendars can be shared either publicly or privately, but task (reminder) lists can be shared only privately.

You can share iCloud calendars in the following ways:

- **From within BusyCal:** Double-click a calendar name in the sidebar (or select it and choose Edit > Get Info). Then check the Share Calendar box and set the options you want to use (**Figure 1**). For full instructions, see http://www.busymac.com/tc/caldav-sharing.html.
- From within Calendar: In Calendar on a Mac, select a calendar, choose Edit > Sharing Settings, and follow the prompts; for more detail, see <a href="http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552">http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552</a>. In Calendar on an iOS device, tap the Calendars button, tap the blue arrow <a href="http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552">http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552</a>. In Calendar on an iOS device, tap the Calendars button, tap the blue arrow <a href="http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552">http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552</a>. In Calendar on an iOS device, tap the Calendars button, tap the blue arrow <a href="http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552">http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552</a>. In Calendar on an iOS device, tap the Calendars button, tap the blue arrow <a href="http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552">http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552</a>. In Calendar on an iOS device, tap the Calendars button, tap the blue arrow <a href="http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552">http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552</a>. In Calendar on an iOS device, tap the Calendars button, tap the blue arrow <a href="http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552">http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552</a>. In Calendar on an iOS device, tap the Calendars button, tap the blue arrow <a href="http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552">http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11552</a>. In Calendar on an iOS device, tap the Calendar you want to share, tap Add Person, and follow the prompts.

|                 | You Can Call Me Cal  |             |
|-----------------|--|-------------|
| Description:    |  |             |
|                 | <ul> <li>Events affect availability</li> <li>Holiday calendar</li> </ul> |             |
| ubscribe Optior | 15   |             |
| lgnore:         | <ul> <li>Alarms</li> <li>Attachments</li> <li>To Dos</li> </ul>          |             |
| naring Options  |  |             |
| Share cale      | ndar   |             |
| <b>Share</b>    | read-only with everyone  |             |
| URL:            | Available when published   |             |
| 💽 Share         | with the following people:   |             |
| Ema             | il<br>Btidhite com (Adom Enget)  | Allow Write |
| ace             | windonts.com (Andin Engst)   |             |

Figure 1: Share iCloud calendars within BusyCal here.

• From the iCloud Web site: Log in to your account on icloud.com, click the Calendar app, click the sharing a icon next to a calendar, and follow the prompts (Figure 2). For details, see http://support.apple.com/kb/PH2690.



**Figure 2:** This popover shows controls for sharing a calendar from the iCloud Web site.

When you share a calendar publicly, you get a URL that you can post or send directly to anyone you want to be able to view the calendar. When you share a calendar privately, those with whom you've shared it receive an email message with the instructions for subscribing generally a simple matter of clicking a single link. Both BusyCal and the Calendar app also display an Inbox icon in the toolbar that shows updates to shared calendars and other notifications.

## **Share Google Calendars**

Google calendars have more sharing options than iCloud calendars. For example, when sharing a calendar privately, you're not limited to offering read-only or read-write access. You have four choices: See Only Free/Busy; See All Event Details (equivalent to read-only access); Make Changes to Events (equivalent to read-write access); and Make Changes AND Manage Sharing. And if you have a Google Apps account, when sharing a calendar publicly, you can check a box to give everyone in your organization access to it at once.

On the other hand, there's no way to share Google calendars or adjust sharing settings from within BusyCal or the Calendar app; you must log in to your account on the Google site and make any desired changes there. And, as with iCloud, although anyone can load a publicly shared calendar without needing an account, anyone who wants to access your privately shared calendar must have a Google account.

To share a Google calendar, log in at http://calendar.google.com/, click the menu 💽 button next to a calendar name, and choose Share This Calendar from the pop-up menu (**Figure 3**).



**Figure 3:** Choose this command to display the settings page for sharing your Google calendar.

Then do the following:

- To share the calendar publicly, select Make This Calendar Public, click Save, and click Yes to confirm.
- To share the calendar privately, enter an email address in the Person column, choose the permissions you want to grant that person, and click Add Person. Then click Save. For more info, see http://support.google.com/calendar/bin/answer.py? hl=en&answer=37082.

As with iCloud calendars, when you share a calendar publicly, you get a URL that you can circulate as you wish. (To see the calendar's address, click the menu button next to the calendar's name and choose Calendar Settings from the pop-up menu. Then click the green ICAL button in the Calendar Address section near the bottom of the page, as shown in **Figure 4**.) When you share a calendar privately, it appears automatically in the other users' Google Calendar lists; everyone with whom you've shared it also receives an email message containing a link they can click to connect to the calendar.

| Calendar Address:<br>Learn more<br>Change sharing settings | XMILICAL HTML         (Calendar ID: @gmail.com)           This is the address for your calendar. No one can use this link unless you have made your calendar public.                                   |
|--|--|
| Private Address:<br>Learn more                             | XML         ICAL         Reset Private URLs           This is the private address for this calendar. Don't share this address with others unless you want them to see all the events on this calendar. |

**Figure 4:** Click the ICAL button circled above to display the public address for a shared Google calendar in iCalendar format.

## Share Office 365 (Exchange) Calendars

Sharing Office 365 calendars is much like sharing iCloud calendars (at least within BusyCal). As I mentioned in Learn How Calendar Sharing Works, one difference is that you have not only Read Only and Read & Write privileges to choose from, but also Read & Create (which prevents the user from editing or deleting events).

**Tip:** Since Office 365 uses Exchange for calendars, all these instructions, with the exception of the final bullet point, apply to other Exchange servers as well.

You can share Office 365 calendars in the following ways:

• **From within BusyCal:** Double-click a calendar name in the sidebar (or select it and choose Edit > Get Info) to display the dialog shown in **Figure 5**.

| Name:           | Calendar                                    | <b>•</b>       |
|-----------------|---|----------------|
| Description:    |   |                |
|                 | Events affect availability Holiday calendar |                |
| ubscribe Option | S   |                |
| lgnore:         | Alarms Attachments                          |                |
| haring Options  |   |                |
| Share calenda   | ar with the following people:               |                |
| Email           |   | Access         |
| ace@tidbits     | .com  | Read & Write 🔷 |
|                 |   |                |
|                 |   |                |
| + -             |   |                |

Figure 5: Share Exchange calendars within BusyCal here.

Then, in the Sharing Options section, click the plus 🛨 button, enter another person's email address, and choose the desired level of access from the Access pop-up menu:

• Availability: User can view your Free/Busy time in the Availability Panel (see Schedule a Meeting with Exchange) but can't view the details of the events. This option is available only for your primary calendar.

- Availability, Title, Location: User can view your event titles and locations in the Availability Viewer. This option is available only for your primary calendar.
- **Read Only:** User can view existing events but can't create or edit events.
- **Read & Create:** User can view existing events and create new events, but can't edit existing events.
- **Read & Write:** User can view and edit existing events and create new events.
- **Delegate:** Same as Read & Write, plus user can create and respond to email meeting requests on your behalf. (See Work with Delegation for further details.)

For full instructions, see https://support.busymac.com/help/ 25995-sharing-calendars-with-others-through-exchange.

- **From within Calendar:** In Calendar on a Mac, you can share an entire Exchange calendar *account* but not an individual calendar; for details, see <a href="http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11547">http://support.apple.com/kb/PH11547</a>. (Calendar on an iOS device offers no way to share an Exchange calendar.)
- From the Office 365 Web site: To share a calendar privately, log in to your account on at https://outlook.office365.com/ and click Calendar. Then right-click (or Control-click) a calendar in the sidebar and choose Share Calendar from the contextual menu to display the sharing controls (Figure 6). Enter one or more email addresses in the Share With field and press Tab. For each person, choose the desired level of access. (For more on the Delegate option, available only to those within your organization, see Work with Delegation, ahead.) Click Send. Read http://office.microsoft.com/ client/15/help/preview?AssetId=HA103842904 for further details.

To share a calendar publicly, right-click (or Control-click) the calendar name and choose Permissions from the contextual menu. Choose the level of detail you want to publish from the pop-up menu in the Public Calendar section. Then right-click the Subscribe to Calendar link to copy the link to the calendar's .ics file (see the sidebar Public Calendar Subscriptions, next), which you can then share with other people.

| ⊖  ⊖  ⊖  ∫  ⊂  joe Kissell – Outlook Web ×  □   |                                 |                                |                |                   |   |
|---|---------------------------------|--------------------------------|----------------|-------------------|---|
| ← → C ⋒ 🔒 https://  | outlook.office36                | 5.com/owa/?r                   | ealm=altco     | ncepts.on         | nmicrosoft.com#modurl=1 🖒 🎤 🛢                                   |
| 1 Office 365  |                                 | Outloo                         | k Calendai     | People            | Newsfeed SkyDrive Sites Admin 🛛 Joe Kissell 🗕 🍄 ?               |
| ⊕ new event   | <mark>August</mark><br>∢jan feb | <mark>2013</mark><br>mar apr r | nay jun        | jul aug           | E SEND X DISCARD  |
| ≪       August 2013       S       M       T       W       T       S       M       T       V       T       S       M       T       V       T       V       T       V       T       V       T       V       T       V       T       V       V       T       V <td< td=""><td>SUNDAY MOND<br/>28 29</td><td>AY TUESDAY<br/>30</td><td>WEDNESDA<br/>31</td><td>THURSDAY<br/>Aug 1</td><td>Share with:<br/>ace@tidbits.com<br/>ace@tidbits.com Full details</td></td<> | SUNDAY MOND<br>28 29            | AY TUESDAY<br>30               | WEDNESDA<br>31 | THURSDAY<br>Aug 1 | Share with:<br>ace@tidbits.com<br>ace@tidbits.com Full details  |
| 11         12         13         14         15         16         17           18         19         20         21         22         23         24           25         26         27         28         29         30         31           SEPTEMBER 2013   | 4 5                             | 6                              | 7              | 8                 | Subject:<br>I'd like to share my calendar with you<br>Calendar: |
| S         M         T         W         T         F         S           1         2         3         4         5         6         7           8         9         10         11         12         13         14           15         16         17         18         19         20         21           22         23         24         25         26         27         28  | 11 12                           | 13                             | 14             | 15                | Calendar  |
| 29 30 1 2 3 4 5   | 18 19                           | 20                             | 21             | 22                |   |
| OTHER CALENDARS   | 25 26                           | 27                             | 28             | 29                |   |

Figure 6: You can share calendars on the Office 365 Web site.

#### **Public Calendar Subscriptions**

When you share a calendar publicly (with iCloud, Google Calendar, or Office 365), you create a file in iCalendar (.ics) format that contains all your calendar data; the file is then published in a read-only form via WebDAV at a URL that the server supplies to you. (This is a bit different from privately shared calendars, in which each person viewing the calendar uses the more interactive CalDAV protocol.) People who want to view the calendar then subscribe to it in their calendar client. (Exchange servers support a similar feature, but restricted to users within your organization; see Subscribe to Exchange Public Calendars, ahead.)

In BusyCal, you subscribe to a public calendar by choosing File > New Calendar Subscription and filling in the calendar's URL (and, sometimes, other details) in the dialog that appears.

Apple, Google, Yahoo, and other calendar providers host public calendars of general interest, such as holidays, sports schedules, and movie releases. You can find a list of popular public calendars at http://www.busymac.com/webdav.html, and over 4,000 user-maintained calendars at http://icalshare.com/calendars.

## Work with Delegation

Most CalDAV servers, as well as Exchange servers (but not iCloud), use the term *delegation* to refer to calendar sharing in which you grant others the power to make changes to your calendar. The people who have such access are called delegates (think of the busy executive delegating her schedule to her secretary). Other than the fact that "delegation" sounds more complicated and business-y than "sharing," it's more or less the same thing—delegation is simply an older model for sharing calendars.

If you're syncing with a CalDAV server that uses delegation for sharing and you want to grant someone (a delegate) access to your calendars, do the following:

- 1. In BusyCal, choose BusyCal > Preferences and click Accounts.
- 2. Select the CalDAV server, click Delegation, and then click the Edit button.
- 3. Click the plus \star button. Enter the name of another user who's connected to the same CalDAV server, and then select the checkbox if you want to grant them write access to the calendar. Click OK; repeat this step to add more delegates.

For Exchange servers, BusyCal lets you share calendars with a delegate (see Share Office 365 (Exchange) Calendars) and add calendars for which someone else has delegated access to you. To add a delegated calendar:

- 1. In BusyCal, choose BusyCal > Preferences and click Accounts.
- 2. Select the Exchange server and click Sharing.
- 3. Click the plus 🛨 button. Enter the name of the user who's delegating access to you (this user must be connected to the same Exchange server).

The delegated calendars appear in BusyCal's sidebar.

**All or nothing:** When you make someone a delegate, that person has access to all the calendars in your account on that server. By contrast, under the sharing model that iCloud, Google Calendar, and Exchange use, you can restrict access to individual calendars.

#### **Subscribe to Exchange Public Calendars**

Exchange supports public calendars, created by your network administrator, that can be shared with all users in an organization.

To subscribe to a public calendar:

- 1. Choose BusyCal > Preferences > Accounts, select your Exchange Account in the list on the left, click Sharing, then click the Public Calendars button.
- 2. In the browser that appears, navigate to the public folder containing the public calendar you want to subscribe to. Select the calendar and click Subscribe.

The public calendar will appear in the left sidebar. To unsubscribe from a public calendar, right-click (or Control-click) on it in the left sidebar and choose Unsubscribe.

# Share Calendars over a Local Network

Despite the many advantages of syncing your calendars with a cloud-based service and then sharing them (if you wish) with specific people, there are cases in which you might want to cut the cloud out of the mix entirely and share calendar data directly with other computers over your local network. In this situation, the word "sharing" has a somewhat different sense; it's more a matter of publishing and subscribing.

Although I'll try in this chapter to convince you that local-area network (LAN) sharing is seldom the best idea, BusyCal does it extremely well, and using this capability may enable you to solve certain problems with a minimum of fuss.

## **Understand the Limitations of LAN Sharing**

LAN sharing in BusyCal is largely a remnant of the days before services such as iCloud and Google offered free cloud-based calendar syncing. Although MobileMe offered a way to sync one's own calendars among several Macs, there weren't any great options for sharing calendars among different users on the same network. BusyCal's predecessor, BusySync, filled that need admirably, and BusyCal inherited the same capability. My wife and I used this capability successfully for years to share each other's calendars, which we then synced independently to our (pre-iPhone) mobile devices.

**Hello, Bonjour!** BusyCal's LAN sharing uses an OS X technology called Bonjour, which is a type of zero-configuration networking. That means computers on your network can see each other and figure out what network services are available without your having to know any Mac's network address or enter any settings.

LAN sharing in BusyCal still works as well as it ever did—in fact, better than ever—but it solves a problem most people no longer have, since sharing cloud-based calendars is now free, easy, and ubiquitous.

Furthermore, compared to sharing cloud-based calendars, LAN sharing has several important limitations:

- In LAN sharing, your local Mac—not a server somewhere—holds the master copy of your calendar. That in itself isn't a disadvantage, but in BusyCal 2, that local calendar doesn't connect to *anything* except other copies of BusyCal. It doesn't sync with third-party apps on your Mac (such as Microsoft Entourage or Outlook), and crucially, it doesn't sync with Apple's Calendar app either.
- That, in turn, means *you cannot sync your local calendars (or calendars others have shared with you over the LAN) with your iOS devices.* At all. Nor can you republish your local or LAN-shared calendars to the cloud (or vice-versa); see the sidebar Farewell to Republishing.
- You can optionally set a password for read-only access, read-write access, or both—but these passwords apply to everyone who connects to the calendar. You don't have the user-level control over permissions that you do when sharing cloud-based servers.
- Everyone else who accesses your calendars via LAN sharing must be using BusyCal on a Mac—other clients and platforms are right out.
- Calendars stay in sync only when devices are connected to your network; if someone takes a laptop out of the building, for example, calendar changes won't show up until the device reappears on your network. (Depending on your network hardware and configuration, it may be possible to enable remote access, but you must make your Mac publicly accessible over the Internet; you'll also require knowledge of port forwarding and other advanced router configuration settings.)

And that, in a nutshell, is why LAN sharing probably is not for you.

However, you might be an exception to this rule! One advantage LAN sharing has over sharing cloud-based calendars is that you control all your own data. If your calendars contain sensitive information, you need never worry that they're in the hands of some big corporation that could suffer a security breach, network outage, or goodness knows what else. Your data is as secure as your network, and you can take whatever steps you like—firewalls, VPNs, whatever—to ensure that no one outside your network can see your calendars, even by accident. And, let's not forget that many Mac users don't have any iOS devices and seldom if ever move their Macs. If your family or business needs access to shared calendars only on Macs running BusyCal and only when connected to your network, LAN sharing is a great idea because it's simple to set up and it avoids having to mess with iCloud or Google accounts.

## Set Up LAN Sharing with BusyCal

As I mentioned earlier, LAN sharing with BusyCal is different from both cloud syncing and sharing of cloud-based calendars; it's sort of a hybrid of the two. You begin with a local ("On My Mac") calendar that you publish with a few clicks, making it available to other copies of BusyCal on your network. Then, in the other copies of BusyCal, you subscribe to the published calendar—which consists merely of checking a box and (if applicable) entering a password.

For complete instructions on publishing BusyCal calendars over a LAN and subscribing to them, see <a href="http://www.busymac.com/tc/busycal-lan.html">http://www.busymac.com/tc/busycal-lan.html</a>.

# Manage Meetings

If you're organizing a meeting, simply popping an event on a calendar—even one that's shared with the people you're inviting may not be enough. You may want to invite other participants, track whether they've accepted or declined, and have a means of sending out updates or cancellations automatically if the event data changes. All that is part of what CalDAV and Exchange offer, and therefore it's available to you in BusyCal and Apple's Calendar app.

Unfortunately, when it comes to calendar apps and services, meetings turn out to be surprisingly tricky because they involve many variables, of which any participant can control only a few. As a result, problems like missing invitations, missing responses, and invitations sent from the wrong account are all too common. In this chapter, I explain why meetings are such a challenge for calendar apps, how they're *supposed* to work, and how to increase the chances that they *will* work that way for you!

## Understand How Meetings Are Supposed to Work (and Why They Often Don't)

When it comes to scheduling meetings within an organization, Exchange offers a darn good experience. The meeting organizer can see everyone's availability in advance and can count on meeting invitations and responses being sent and received. In general, for both organizers and attendees, meeting scheduling just works. Although this seamless operation used to require that everyone use Outlook, BusyCal 2.5's Exchange support includes viewing availability, making BusyCal an equally good calendar client.

But Microsoft Exchange Server is expensive, uses proprietary protocols, requires considerable expertise to manage, and doesn't run on OS X. So most people and organizations that use Macs gravitate toward less-expensive options that use open standards such as CalDAV. Unfortunately, the freedom for each person to use different clients (or even different calendar servers) also has the consequence of introducing many variables that could cause problems. If you and everyone who will be attending your meetings use BusyCal, and you all connect to the same (iCloud, Google Calendar, Office 365, Exchange, or CalDAV) server, your experience can be smooth too. However, if you don't know and can't control what software and services the other participants are using, all bets are off. Differing calendar clients, email clients, and software settings can disrupt meeting invitations and responses. And, when participants use different calendar servers, there's no guarantee they'll all see the same thing.

With that disclaimer aside, let me describe how meeting scheduling *should* work. I'll give two examples. Both assume everyone involved uses BusyCal, but the first illustrates how scheduling should work when all participants use iCloud and the second illustrates the same thing with Exchange (although the process is similar for users of Google Calendar and other CalDAV calendars).

#### Schedule a Meeting with iCloud

To organize a meeting, you start by creating an ordinary event on one of your iCloud calendars in BusyCal. Then you enter the email addresses for one or more people you want to invite in the Attendees field, and click Send Invitation.

If an invitee has an iCloud address (ending in @icloud.com, @me.com, or @mac.com)—and uses the default iCloud setting to receive in-app notifications (see https://support.busymac.com/help/ 11000-meetings#icloud)—the invitation will be delivered directly to her BusyCal or Calendar inbox, from where she can respond with "Accept," "Decline," or "Maybe." However, if a recipient has a noniCloud address or has opted to receive invitations by email, the calendar server sends that person an email message containing details of the invite and buttons for "Accept," "Decline," and "Maybe. (It's in this email process that things most often go out of whack.) In any case, when the recipient responds, you as the meeting organizer (as well as any other attendees) can see an icon next to that attendee's name indicating her status.

The attendee who has just replied by clicking a button in an email message is taken to a Web page with event details. If she wants to add the event to her own calendar, she clicks a link on that page to download a .ics file, which opens in BusyCal. (The same .ics file appears in the email invitation, and can be opened from there, too.) BusyCal prompts her to choose which calendar the event should go on. Once it's in her calendar, the attendee can change her status from within BusyCal, and can also see the status of other attendees accepted , declined , maybe , or not yet replied .

If you later modify or cancel the meeting, other participants receive an email notification. But the event on their calendars doesn't update itself automatically—as before, they must open the .ics file in BusyCal (which replaces the old event with the updated version).

Now then... what might go wrong? When and why would this process not work the way it should? Let me give you a few examples:

- Attendees might not receive their invitations. As I mentioned, invitations sent from iCloud to other iCloud addresses (that is, addresses in the icloud.com, me.com, or mac.com domains) usually arrive as they should; with other addresses, it's hit-and-miss.
- Even if attendees receive the message, they may not respond to the invitation by clicking Accept/Decline/Maybe.
- Attendees might not realize they must open the .ics file to put the meeting on their own calendars, and forget about the meeting.
- The email message containing the invitation may come from an unexpected address (see Where Meeting Invitations Come From, ahead), leading to the message being incorrectly marked as spam or just ignored by the recipient.
- If an attendee adds the event to a non-iCloud calendar, meeting status changes may or may not show up correctly.

Many other things can go wrong, too. Although it's impossible to eliminate all possible problems, the point I want to reiterate is that if you can be sure all attendees use BusyCal and the same server (in this example, iCloud—but the same would be true of other calendar servers), you'll significantly reduce the likelihood of issues. That brings me (after a brief sidebar) to how scheduling should work with Exchange accounts.

#### Where Meeting Invitations Come From

If you invite someone to a meeting that's stored on an iCloud calendar, the server sends the email invitation—but not from your address! The sender appears as Your Name <noreply@apple.com>, which means recipients may not recognize the email as coming from you, and rules or filters designed to accept or file email from known senders may fail. However, your name and default iCloud address *do* appear in the event description as the "meeting organizer." That means if you're scheduling a business meeting but keeping it on your personal calendar, recipients will see your personal iCloud address.

On the other hand, if you invite someone to a meeting on a Google calendar, the email *does* come from your default Gmail address, which also appears as the meeting organizer. (The same goes for Exchange.) You can change the default address for Google calendar on the Accounts tab in Gmail's Settings view.

In each of these cases, the server bypasses your email account completely. The invitations will *not* appear in your email client's Sent mailbox, even if they came from your address.

For local calendars (such as those you're sharing over a LAN), the situation is completely different. You can choose which email address invitations come from, and if you prefer, you can have BusyCal create the invitations as messages in Mail but not send them automatically (so you can verify or edit their contents first). Either way, invitations to events on local calendars *do* appear in your Sent mailbox.

For best results, send meeting requests to addresses in the same domain that hosts the calendar server. For example, if you're using iCloud, meeting requests should be addressed to recipients' iCloud email address (@icloud.com, @me.com, or @mac.com), if you know them. The same goes for Google and Exchange addresses. If you send a meeting request to an email address that does not match your calendar server account, meeting replies and updates may not work properly. The failures vary depending on which service you are using and are not specific to BusyCal.

#### Schedule a Meeting with Exchange

The process begins as it does for iCloud accounts. You create an event on one of your Exchange calendars in BusyCal. Then you enter the email addresses for one or more people you want to invite in the Attendees field. But when you press Tab to leave the Attendees field, another button appears above the Send Invitation button. Click this button, Available Meeting Times, to display the Availability Panel (**Figure 7**). This window lets you see when the other participants are available—as long as they're on the same Exchange server—and quickly find a time without conflicts.

**Note:** Each BusyCal user can specify, for any event, a status (such as Busy or Free) by using the Show As pop-up menu.

| 000                      | Availability for "Team meeting"                |
|--------------------------|--|
| All Day Work Hours       | July 19, 2013                                  |
| Attendee                 | 9 AM 10 AM 11 AM NOON 1 PM 2 PM 3 PM 4 PM 5 PM |
| John Chaffee (organizer) | Conf.<br>call Lunch Budget<br>mtg              |
| Fred Chaffee             | Project review Enginee<br>ring<br>status       |
| Mary Chaffee             |  |



Once you've selected a time, click Send Invitation. This causes the calendar server to send that person an email message containing a .ics file with the meeting's details. The recipient can click that file to add the meeting to any BusyCal calendar; once added, the event displays buttons for "Accept," "Decline," and "Maybe." When the recipient clicks one of those buttons, you as the meeting organizer (as well as any other attendees) can see an icon next to that attendee's name indicating their status (accepted , declined , maybe , or not yet replied ). In some cases, updating your event to show attendees' status requires clicking a .ics file in an email response.

If you later modify or cancel the meeting, other participants receive an email notification. But if the participants aren't using the same Exchange server, the event on their calendars doesn't update itself automatically—as before, they must open the .ics file in BusyCal (which replaces the old event with the updated version). If all attendees have accounts on the same Exchange server and use BusyCal or Outlook, this process is pretty reliable, but for those using other calendar servers or apps, all bets are off. You won't be able to see their availability, you can't count on their .ics files being handled correctly, and you may or may not receive replies to your invitations.

## Understand How the "Me" Card Is Used

In the OS X Contacts app, you should find an entry for yourself. (Go ahead and check now—open Contacts, and then choose Card > Go to My Card and make sure your name shows up.) That entry should have a little silhouette icon next to it, indicating that Contacts knows it's *your* entry, not just someone in your address book who happens to share the same name. (If you don't have an entry for yourself, make one. To designate an entry as your "me" card, select it and choose Card > Make This My Card.)

When you have meetings on your schedule, it's important to have a properly designated "me" card, because BusyCal uses it in the following ways:

- When sending invitations to meetings on local calendars, BusyCal needs to know which address to use. The Meeting Organizer Email pop-up menu in BusyCal's Advanced preference pane displays all the addresses from your "me" card.
- Before you can accept or decline an incoming meeting invitation, BusyCal must be able to match the address to which the invitation was sent with an address on your "me" card. (Therefore, it's a good idea to list *all* your active email addresses on that card.)
- In order to edit a meeting you created (whether you created it within BusyCal or elsewhere), BusyCal must be able to match the address shown in the event as "meeting organizer" with one of the addresses on your "me" card.

For further instructions: Now that you know the basics of how meetings work, you probably want more detail about how to manage them in BusyCal. The specifics of sending and responding to invitations, updating meetings, and so on are all found in the BusyCal help at http://www.busymac.com/tc/meetings.html.

# **About This Book**

Thank you for downloading this Take Control book. We hope that you find it both useful and enjoyable to read. We welcome your comments at tc-comments@tidbits.com.

#### **Ebook Extras**

You can access extras related to this ebook on the Web. Once you're on the ebook's Take Control Extras page, you can:

- Download any available new version of the ebook for free.
- Download various formats, including PDF, EPUB, and Mobipocket. (Learn about reading this ebook on handheld devices at http:// www.takecontrolbooks.com/device-advice.)
- Read postings to the ebook's blog. These may include new information and tips, as well as links to author interviews. At the top of the blog, you can also see any update plans for the ebook.
- If you bought this ebook from the Take Control Web site, it has been automatically added to your account, where you can download it in other formats and access any future updates. However, if you bought this ebook elsewhere, you can add it to your account manually:
  - If you already have a Take Control account, log in to your account, and then click the "access extras..." link above.
  - If you don't have a Take Control account, first make one by following the directions that appear when you click the "access extras..." link above. Then, once you are logged in to your new account, add your ebook by clicking the "access extras..." link a second time.

**Note:** If you find that the device you're reading on is incompatible with the Take Control site, contact us at tc-comments@tidbits.com.

## **About the Author**



Joe Kissell is a Senior Editor of TidBITS, a Web site and email newsletter about Apple and the Internet, and the author of numerous books about Mac and iOS topics, including *Take Control of Your Passwords, Take Control of Dropbox,* and *Take Control of Backing Up Your Mac.* 

He is also a Senior Contributor to Macworld, was the winner of a 2009 Neal award for Best How-to Article, and has appeared on the MacTech 25 list (the 25 people voted most influential in the Macintosh community) since 2007. Joe has worked in the Mac software industry since the early 1990s, including positions managing software development for Nisus Software and Kensington Technology Group.

When not writing or speaking, Joe likes to travel, walk, cook, eat, and dream (in both senses of the word). He lives in San Diego with his wife, Morgen Jahnke; their son, Soren; and their cat, Zora. To contact Joe about this book, send him email at jwk@me.com and include Take Control of Calendar Syncing and Sharing with BusyCal in the subject so his spam filters won't intercept it.

#### **Shameless Plug**

Although I currently write and speak about technology as my day job, I have a great many other interests. To learn more about me, read other things I've written, and find out what I'm up to beyond the realm of Apple products, visit my home page at JoeKissell.com. You can also follow me on Twitter (@joekissell) or App.net (@joekissell).

## **About the Publisher**

Publishers Adam and Tonya Engst have been creating Apple-related content since they started the online newsletter TidBITS, in 1990. In TidBITS, you can find the latest Apple news, plus read reviews, opinions, and more (http://tidbits.com/).

Adam and Tonya are known in the Apple world as writers, editors, and speakers. They are also parents to Tristan, who is just getting to the age where he can read,



understand, and find mistakes in the Take Control series.

#### Credits

- Take Control logo: Jeff Tolbert
- Cover design: Jon Hersh
- Editor: Adam Engst
- Production Assistants: Michael E. Cohen, Lauri Reinhardt
- Editor in Chief: Tonya Engst
- Publisher: Adam Engst

Thanks to Chris and Elaine for garden vegetables!



# **Copyright and Fine Print**

*Take Control of Calendar Syncing and Sharing with BusyCal* ISBN: 978-1-61542-413-9 Copyright © 2013, alt concepts inc. All rights reserved.

> TidBITS Publishing Inc. 50 Hickory Road Ithaca, NY 14850 USA http://www.takecontrolbooks.com/

Take Control electronic books help readers regain a measure of control in an oftentimes out-of-control universe. Take Control ebooks also streamline the publication process so that information about quickly changing technical topics can be published while it's still relevant and accurate.

This electronic book doesn't use copy protection because copy protection makes life harder for everyone. So we ask a favor of our readers. If you want to share your copy of this ebook with a friend, please do so as you would a physical book, meaning that if your friend uses it regularly, he or she should buy a copy. Your support makes it possible for future Take Control ebooks to hit the Internet long before you'd find the same information in a printed book. Plus, if you buy the ebook, you're entitled to any free updates that become available.

You have our permission to make a single print copy of this ebook for personal use. Please reference this page if a print service refuses to print the ebook for copyright reasons.

Although the author and TidBITS Publishing Inc. have made a reasonable effort to ensure the accuracy of the information herein, they assume no responsibility for errors or omissions. The information in this ebook is distributed "As Is," without warranty of any kind. Neither TidBITS Publishing Inc. nor the author shall be liable to any person or entity for any special, indirect, incidental, or consequential damages, including without limitation lost revenues or lost profits, that may result (or that are alleged to result) from the use of these materials. In other words, use this information at your own risk.

Many of the designations used to distinguish products and services are claimed as trademarks or service marks. Any trademarks, service marks, product names, or named features that appear in this title are assumed to be the property of their respective owners. All product names and services are used in an editorial fashion only, with no intention of infringement of the trademark. No such use, or the use of any trade name, is meant to convey endorsement or other affiliation with this title.

This title is an independent publication and has not been authorized, sponsored, or otherwise approved by Apple Inc. Because of the nature of this title, it uses terms that are the trademarks or that are the registered trademarks of Apple Inc.; to view a complete list of the trademarks and of the registered trademarks of Apple Inc., you can visit http://www.apple.com/legal/trademark/appletmlist.html.

# **Featured Titles**

Click any book title below or visit our Web catalog to add more ebooks to your Take Control collection!

*Take Control of Apple Mail in Mountain Lion* (Joe Kissell) Learn the basics and go under the hood with Apple's Mail application in OS X 10.8.

*Take Control of Backing Up Your Mac* (Joe Kissell): Set up a rocksolid backup strategy so that you can restore quickly and completely, no matter what catastrophe arises.

*Take Control of CrashPlan Backups* (Joe Kissell): Join backup expert Joe Kissell as he shares real-world advice about protecting your data with CrashPlan's onsite, offsite, and cloud backups.

*Take Control of iBooks Author* (Michael E. Cohen): Plan your project, customize a template, set up a table of contents, lay out pages, add interactivity and glossary items, and publish your masterpiece!

*Take Control of iCloud* (Joe Kissell): Understand the many features, get set up properly, and enjoy iCloud!

*Take Control of iTunes 11: The FAQ* (Kirk McElhearn): This FAQ-style ebook helps you wrap iTunes around your little finger and enjoy your media more.

*Take Control of Making Music with GarageBand '11* (Jeff Tolbert): Combine your creativity with GarageBand's editing and mixing techniques to compose tunes that please the ear!

*Take Control of Spotlight for Finding Anything on Your Mac* (Sharon Zardetto): Whether by mouse or menu, or by typing a complex query, you'll learn how to find your files, contacts, images, and much more.

*Take Control of the Mac Command Line with Terminal* (Joe Kissell): Learn the basics of the Unix command line that underlies Mac OS X, and get comfortable and confident when working in Terminal.

*Take Control of Your 802.111 AirPort Network* (Glenn Fleishman): Make your AirPort network fly—get help with buying the best gear, set up, security, and more.